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                  NEWSLETTER No. 43
                   June 2007

	IBBY SA  Box 847  Howard Place  7450  South Africa

email  info@ibbysa.org.za 

Books for Africa newsletter email  booksforafrica@iafrica.com 
website  www.ibbysa.org.za 


· IBBY SA is the South African section of IBBY.

· IBBY is the International Board on Books for Young People.

· IBBY SA’s area of interest is everything to do with South African books for children and young people.

· If you are a member of IBBY SA, you are also a member of IBBY.

· IBBY’s 2004 World Congress was hosted by IBBY SA in Cape Town.
· Its next World Congress will be in Copenhagen, Denmark, in 2008

Hartlik welkom! Geniet die nuusbrokkies en die artikels wat volg.
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100 Books List

For some months now, various sub-committees have been hard at work, drawing up a new, revised 100 Representative South African Books for Children and Young People. The previous such list was created for the IBBY World Congress in Cape Town in 2004. 

The drawing-up of this list has been spearheaded by IBBY SA Exec members Kathy Madlener and Carol Ryan. I’ll bet they did not expect that it would prove to be such hard work! But they have found it very interesting.

Among the criteria used for selection were the following. The books had to be recognisably African in character. They had to be in print. They are entered in the list in the language in which they were originally written.

One of the facts to emerge from the exercise has been how painfully few books for children and young people have been originally written and published in the nine South African languages other than English and Afrikaans. 

     Back to Index
Perhaps this is the next major project for Ukufunda kuNgca!, which is the tripartite partnership of the Centre for the Book, Biblionef SA and IBBY SA.

The 100 Books List will in due course become a virtual exhibition on the IBBY SA website. We’re not there yet; we’re working on that. Once the Cape Town Book Fair is over, we will have the time to give to that project.

The physical exhibition will be unveiled and on display at the CTBF (see below), and thereafter it will be housed in the headquarters of Biblionef SA in Huis der Nederlanden, situated at 4 Central Square, Pinelands.

Brochures containing the 100 Books List will be available at the IBBY SA stand at the Cape Town Book Fair free of charge, kindly supplied by the following publishers; NB Publishers, New Africa Books, LAPA and Nasou Via Afrika. 
After the Book Fair, if you want a copy of the list, please send us a stamped-&-self-addressed A5 envelope and we will send you a copy. This applies only inside South Africa, and please note that the stampage for an A5 envelope is R3.90 and a postage-included envelope bought at a post office costs R4.53.
IBBY SA and the Cape Town Book Fair

     Back to Index
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IBBY SA has a stand at this year’s Cape Town Book Fair from 16 to 19 June 2007. We will be displaying the 100 Books List, with all the books on the list kindly supplied by their publishers.

The IBBY SA stand is Stand B7. When you enter the hall, turn left, go along until you come to Aisle B, turn right, and you’ll find us on the right. We’re positioned very close to both the a is for apple children’s bookstore and the kids’ zone. So, we’re right at the heart of things!

Please be sure to come and visit us. Either members of the IBBY SA Exec will be there, or our stand assistant Fabian Ah-Sing will be in attendance. Pop in and say hello. We won’t be selling copies of the 100 Books, but bring some cash along with you and we’ll direct you to a is for apple.

There’s a special invitation to authors and illustrators of our 100 Books: Please sign our display copies. 

The CTBF is open from 10 a.m. to 6 p.m. on Saturday 16, Sunday 17 and Monday 18, and from 10 a.m. to 5 p.m. on Tuesday 19 June. Entrance: Adults R30 per visit, Children, Pensioners and Students R10; a weekend pass is R50 for adults and R15 for children, pensioners and students.

How will you spot us? First, we’ll have the standard head-sign above the stand, saying ‘IBBY SA’. And, then – great excitement! – watch out for our brand-new, custom-made roll-up banner, announcing 
‘100 Representative
South African Books 

for Children and 
Young People’,
designed by our resident whizz Inge Paulsen,  the banner kindly sponsored by Mike Iles of Hydra:  www.hydra.co.za .

You’ll see it, and … we’ll see you there!

PS! SEE COMPETITION ON PAGE 8!

June BookBash
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The second BookBash of the year will take place at 6 for 6.30 p.m. on Thursday 28 June 2007 at Huis der Nederlanden, 4 Central Square, Pine-lands. This will be an ideal way to wind down after the Book Fair. At the April BookBash we heard from four mainstream publishers about their new books. This time we are going to ‘Meet the Small Indie Publishers!’

We have invited a number of small independent publishing houses and self-publishing authors to come along and talk to us about their work, and perhaps to read some of their work. As well as sitting down and listening to their brief talks, you’ll be able to see their books displayed, and you’ll be able to buy copies from them then and there. So, bring some cash or your cheque-book along with you. 

After the short talks and readings, there will be a light supper of soup and bread, with some wine, juice and water, so that you can meet one another and chat over a bite to eat and something to drink. There is no admission charge and you won’t have to buy your eats and drinks, but there will be a donation box at the door. Please arrive at 6 for a drink and a chat, and then be sure that you’re seated and ready for a 6.30 p.m. start.

Please accept this as a warm invitation to attend this BookBash. For catering purposes, RSVP if you are coming by sending an email to booksforafrica@iafrica.com or by calling Robin at 021 448 7186 or 076 169 2789.

Hans Christian Andersen Award Nominations
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IBBY SA has made two nominations for the prestigious Hans Christian Andersen Award for 2008. We have nominated Beverley Naidoo as writer and Piet Grobler as illustrator.
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Multi-award-winner Beverley Naidoo has had a long and illustrious career as a writer of books for young people, un-fortunately mostly in exile. She was born into a white, middle-class family in Johannes-burg in 1943. She graduated from the University of the Witwatersrand in 1963. Her involvement with the anti-apartheid movement in South Africa led to her being imprisoned in solitary confinement for eight weeks at the age of 21. She left for England in 1965 and studied at the University of York, training to become a teacher. She 
taught both primary and secondary children in London for 18 years. She obtained a PhD from the University of Southampton in 1991 and worked as Adviser for Cultural Diversity and English in Dorset. She has tutored Creative Writing at Goldsmiths College, University of London, and run workshops for young people and adults in Britain and abroad. She married another South African exile and returned to South Africa for the first time in 1991. She has three Honorary Doctorates. She was one of the main speakers at the 2004 IBBY Congress in Cape Town. 
(adapted from: British Council, Arts, Contemporary Writers website: http://www.contemporarywriters.com/authors/?p=auth244 ) 
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Piet Grobler: Gebore in 1959 op Nylstroom, Limpopo. Word groot op ŉ plaas naby Bela-Bela. Die oudste van vyf kinders. Bly sedert 1989 op Stellenbosch saam met sy vrou en dogter.

Studies: BA & BD (Teologie), Universiteit van Pretoria (1978-84) 
Private onderrig in waterverf, Innes Aab Tamsen (1982-84) 
Hons, B Joernalistiek, Stellenbosch Universiteit (1990) 
N6 Grafiese Ontwerp, Kaapstadse Tegniese College (1991-93) 
MA in Skone Kunste, cum laude, Stellenbosch Universiteit 2004 

Loopbaan:
Predikant, Hervormde Kerk (1985–89)
Grafiese ontwerper en redakteur, SANLAM Advertensies & Publikasies (1991–96)
Vryskut-kunstenaar, illustreerder en skrywer vanaf Mei 1996 

Pryse: Tienie Holloway-medalje (goud) 1997, NOMA Concours 1997, Octogone De Chêne 1999, Brons-medalje Teheran 1999, Primo Alpi Apuane 2000, Brons-medalje Bratislava (BIB) 2003, MER-Prys 2006.

Boeke: as skrywer 4; as illustreerder meer as 50.

(verwerk: http://www.stellenboschwriters.com/groblerp.html )

Reactions / Reaksies 

     Back to Index
This email was received from Beverley Naidoo:

This is such wonderful news. I feel incredibly honoured that IBBY SA has nominated me for the Hans Christian Andersen Award. I hope that I can carry a beacon for South African children’s literature! I’m delighted that the Puffin team will help to put together a dossier for you to submit. It was also extraordinary to me that I first heard the news while I was still in Jo’burg on Thursday [3 May 2007], the final day of an intensive month-long visit to SA.  My greetings to you all in IBBY SA. This nomination and your belief in my stories mean more than I can say.

Warm wishes

Beverley

In ’n e-pos-boodskap sê Piet:

Ek voel tegelyk heel opgewonde en ’n bietjie verlore. As ek dink aan van die heel grotes wat dit vantevore al gewen het – Wolf Erlbruch, Kveta Pacovska en Lisbeth Zwerger – dan voel ek uit my diepte! Hulle is illustreerders wat ek so bewonder en ek is nie seker dat ek in sulke geselskap my merk kan maak nie. Nogtans voel ek vreeslik opgewonde. Vir ’n mens se CV is dit natuurlik baie goed, want daar is geen groter toekenning vir prenteboekillustreerders nie en selfs net om ’n mens se land te verteenwoordig is al wonderlik. Ek gaan my bes doen en ons gaan ’n mooi voorlegging saamstel. Baie dankie aan IBBY-Suid-Afrika vir hulle vertroue in my werk en vir Human & Rousseau se ondersteuning!

Vriendelike groete

Piet

AGM Nominations for Chairperson

     Back to Index
The AGM of IBBY SA takes place on Thursday 2 August 2007 at Huis der Nederlanden at 6 for 6.30 p.m. We rely on our Cape Town-based members to attend, as the AGM cannot proceed if we don’t have a quorum of members. 

A major item of business for the AGM is the election of a Chairperson. The last elected Chairperson Carina Diedericks-Hugo resigned from that position in December 2006, and Robin Malan has been Acting Chairperson since then.

If you wish to nominate yourself or someone else for the position of Chairperson, please send in your nomination before 20 July, in writing by post to our Box number, or by email to info@ibbysa.org.za . Nominations close on 20 July 2007 and late nominations cannot be accepted. If you are nominating someone else, please ascertain that person’s willingness to take the position. After 20 July 2007 members will be informed of the nominees for election at the AGM. If you want to check if your prospective nominee is a paid-up member of IBBY SA, please email info@ibbysa.org.za or leave a phone message at 021 532 0555 and Yvette will get back to you when she is in the office.

Members of the current Executive Committee are: Robin Malan (Acting Chairperson), Lona Gericke (Deputy Chairperson), Yvette Couperthwaite (Secretary), Rozelle van Schaik (Treasurer), Veronica Behm, Fourie Botha, Carina Diedericks-Hugo, Isabel Essery, Kathy Madlener, Noni Mashologu, Inge Paulsen, Carol Ryan, Maritha Snyman, Jean Williams.

Light refreshments will be served after the Conversation (see below). 
For catering purposes, RSVP if you are coming: please send an email message to booksforafrica@iafrica.com or telephone Robin at 021 448 7186 or 076 169 2789.

The Doyen/Doyenne-couple of SA Children’s Books 
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The business of the AGM will be over in a relatively short time. After that, we have a treat for our members. Children’s book writer and illustrator Peta Coplans will lead a conversation with her old friends, children’s book writers and illustrators Jude Daly and Niki Daly. Peta will talk to them about their separate careers, and about how they go about pursuing those careers inside the same house and family and marriage. We know that this will be good, and so we urge you to attend.

‘Peta Coplans in Conversation with Jude Daly and Niki Daly’
will start as soon as the business of the AGM is over, and we can’t predict exactly when that will be. So you will have to attend the AGM in order to enjoy the conversation with the Dalys!

Light refreshments will be served after the Conversation. For catering purposes, RSVP if you are coming: email booksforafrica@iafrica.com or telephone Robin at 021 448 7186 or 076 169 2789.

Debate
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[This article was held over from the April 2007 newsletter, so it will seem a little out-of-date – though still applicable.]

What about the South African English-reading Pre-teens?

I ask the question for a number of reasons.

Reason 1: A couple of weeks ago an American organisation asked me to compile a 25-title list of SA English books for the age-group 8–12. And I really struggled. In the end I tried to hedge my bets with this parenthesis: ‘(mainly for the top-end of the age-range)’.

Reason 2: Exclusive Books launched its 1 CLUB prize on 1 March. This club focuses (I think I’m right in saying) on youngsters from the middle of the primary school to the bottom end of the high school. They issued their shortlist of six titles. For a brief moment, one’s heart fluttered at seeing the name Peter Abrahams heading the list, but, alas, it was not the author of the legendary Mine Boy, it was someone else. Point is: there is not one South African author on the list. It looks as if Exclusive’s couldn’t find one SA English author to include.

    An interesting side-issue, here. Without my being aware, Jacana Media submitted my book The Story of Lucky Simelane for the 1 Club list. I was surprised when I heard they had. I certainly hadn’t written it with primary-school readers in mind; I think its concerns of personal and national identity are of interest to readers a good couple of years older. So I was in complete agreement with the Exclusive’s selectors’ assessment that it was unsuitable for the 1 Club list. 
    Head of Exclusive’s young people’s department Penny Hochfeld also told the publisher that it had not been selected because of the ‘rather graphic sexual encounter described in the later part of the book’, which was likely to incur the ‘bristling disapproval’ (lovely phrase) of some … let’s just say, of some people. That tickled me, because I had been severely hauled over the coals by a (teacher-) reviewer in Rapport Melt Myburgh for what he saw as the feebleness of the sex scene! ‘As daar een ding is waaroor tienerlesers nie heeltemal onnosel is nie, dan is dit seks.’ 

     Another interesting aspect is that when this novel was reviewed in Books for Africa, the young Afrikaans reviewer Emile Conradie, aged 16, said: ‘Ek dink die boek sal dalk gewilder wees onder ouer laerskool kinders as hoërskool kinders. Op die oudste gr. 6 of 7 kinders.’ So, in the end, who knows?

Reason 3: I have recently been asked by publishers to read and assess two books that I guess were intended for this age-group. I liked the quirkiness of the first one, though that was coupled with a kind of tweeness that made it very specifically middle-class and undeniably white. Despite that, I gave it the thumbs-up, though the publisher ended up rejecting it. The other was unspeakable: its three main characters had very recognisably black African names, like Thandi and Sipho and Fikile. Yet nothing else in the entire story in any way acknowledged their background or their culture or their language or their heritage: they were out-and-out white southern-suburbs-Cape-Town kids. They just had these black names. And I hated them throughout. 

    So, there seems to be something that our English South African authors are just … missing. They don’t seem to be able to get the age or the idiom or the life-concerns right.

Hoe klink dít vir ’n idee? Miskien is dit tyd dat ons Afrikaanse skrywers ’n paar boeke oorspronklik in Engels moet skryf – net om die Engelse skrywers ’n clue te gee hoe die ding gedoen word.

Reason 4: There are two recent English South African books that seem to me to sit plumb in the middle of this tricky pre-teen group I’m gaaning aan about. The first is Mogamat I Davids’s 111 Colleen Court, published by New Africa Books in 2005 (I wonder if it was in that year’s 1 Club short-list – I don’t think so). I think youngsters of 8 to 12 would find that account of an 11-year-old girl’s experiences in Manen-berg very accessible.

    And then there is what is for me the most stunning pre-teen book in years: K Sello Duiker’s novel The Hidden Star, post-humously published by Umuzi in 2006. I can’t imagine why it didn’t head the Exclusive 1 Club shortlist. Its characters also have black African names, and every sight and sound and smell and taste and fantasy adventure and linguistic idiom in the book lives and breathes and roundly declares and validates their black South Africanness. It’s authentic to its toes. Was it considered? If so, why was it rejected? If it wasn’t considered, why not?

    The only purpose of this short article is to spark some sort of debate about whether or not our pre-teens are being neglected. 

    So, firstly, let me immediately invite Penny Hochfeld to write and tell us whom 1 Club encompasses; how 1 Club selects its shortlist; and why The Hidden Star has remained (at least Exclusively) Hidden, despite its being the one absolutely clear bright Star in the South African firmament.

    Secondly, let me invite all of you to compile, say, a 10-title (or 25-title) list of books in print written originally in English by South African authors, suitable for the age-group 8–12. Then I’ll add my list to the mix. Send your lists, comments and your contributions to this debate to us at booksforafrica@iafrica.com .

    ’n Verdere uitnodiging: wat van ’n soortgelyke lys van Afrikaanse boeke? Stuur gerus.

    How many titles would there be on a list of African-languages books originally written in an African language for this age-group? Let’s get people writing them!

– Robin Malan

Are There No SA Authors?
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Here is the 1 CLUB shortlist of six titles:

· DOWN THE RABBIT HOLE by Peter Abrahams

· RIFT by Beverley Birch

· THE BOY IN STRIPED PYJAMAS by John Boyne

· THE KILLING SEA by Richard Lewis

· OPERATION RED JERICHO by Joshua Mowll

· THE EXTRAORDINARY & UNUSUAL ADVENTURES OF HORATIO LYLE by Catherine Webb

Two Calls for Book Nominations
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There are two calls for nominations: first, for the Exclusive Books IBBY SA Award (the ‘eebee-ibbee’); and for the IBBY Honours Books. Here are the details:

THE EXCLUSIVE BOOKS IBBY SA AWARD

Dear Publishers and Children's Book People
Exclusive Books is delighted to announce its sponsorship of a new Award, in association with IBBY SA, for the best original children's picture book or illustrated children's story book published in South Africa.
For the EXCLUSIVE BOOKS IBBY SA AWARD for 2007, we invite submissions of books published between 1 January 2006 and 30 June 2007.  Apply to booksforafrica@iafrica.com or to me for a copy of the rules and conditions.
Please send your submissions (two copies of each title) to me at Exclusive Books Head Office by 30 June 2007.
We do hope this new Award will encourage the publication of wonderful new South African children's books, as it rewards our talented authors and illustrators.



Penny Hochfeld
Children's Books Manager
Exclusive Books Head Office
P.O. Box 605
Rivonia 2128

Tel:  011 798 0000
Fax: 011 803 0211
email: pennyh@exclusivebooks.co.za 

THE IBBY HONOUR BOOKS LIST

Publishers are invited to submit titles of books to be considered to represent the South African book production as IBBY Honour books for 2008. The nominations must reach IBBY SA by 15 September 2007.
Categories: Books are eligible which have been published no earlier than three years before nomination. Countries with a book production in several languages can propose up to three writers or translators. One to three books is to be named for writing. One to three books to be named for translation. One title for illustration only. 
After we receive your nominations, a panel of judges will decide which books will be nominated.  At that stage the publishers involved will be contacted to complete the nomination forms and pay the fee of CHF 75.00 for each nominated title. If copies are needed for reviewing, we will let you know.
Contact me if you have any questions. Please let us hear from you speedily! 
Best wishes

Lona Gericke for (IBBY SA – Awards)
Designation: Librarian (Children's Services): Bellville Library Branch: Library & Information Services

City of Cape Town

Tel: +27 21 918-2281
Fax: + 27 21 948-9313
email: Lona.Gericke@capetown.gov.za
STOP PRESS: THE 100 BOOKS CHILDREN’S COMPETITION
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Tell us your favourite books!

IBBY SA, the South African organisation for books for young people, is displaying 100 South African Books at the Cape Town Book Fair from 16 to 19 June 2007.

Before then, you can enter a competition. Send us a list of your favourite South African books for children or young people. The books can be in any of the South African languages. There’s a book prize for the person with the most titles on the IBBY SA 100 Books List. 

Before Friday 15 June, email your list to booksforafrica@iafrica.com and tell us the following: your name, your age, your school, a cellphone contact number

Remember, it’s only South African books, and in any of the South African languages. The competition must close before the Book Fair opens!

During the Book Fair, pop in at the IBBY SA stand to have a look at the books on display and see how many were on your list! You’ll find us at Stand B7.

(Afrikaans and isiXhosa versions of the above are available for distribution from booksforafrica@iafrica.com .)

VinnigVra Kompetisie / QuickQuiz Competition
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All you ever wanted to know about the geographical location of Nami Island, where the 2007 Nami Island International Children’s Book Festival is being held in May–July this year: So lui die antwoord:

Nami-eiland is in die Cheongpyung-meer in Suid-Korea.

Dit is die antwoord in ons VinnigVra Kompetisie in die April nuusbrief. En die antwoord is verskaf deur Coenraad Walters. Geluk! Die boekprys is op pad.
No. 101!

This is our competition for this month: Send us the author and title of …

The Book That Got Away!

What’s the one book that we forgot … or overlooked … or didn’t even know about? Watter boek móés daar gewees het? In your view, it simply had to be there – and we left it off! Remember: the book has to be in print.

To enter this competition, you’ll have to visit the IBBY SA stand (No. B7) at the Cape Town Book Fair and pick up a copy of the 100 Books List brochure, or ask us to send you a copy (see the article above about the List). 

Submit your choice, by email to booksforafrica@iafrica.com , and we’ll submit it to the panel, and, shamefacedly, they will decide on the worthy winner. We’ll announce the No. 101 in the next newsletter. Entries need to be in by 20 July 2007.

End

Text: Robin Malan   Layout & Design: Inge Paulsen
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